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TITLE 66 
STATE CHARITABLE INSTITUTIONS

CHAPTER 3 
HOSPITALIZATION OF MENTALLY ILL

66-326.  DETENTION WITHOUT HEARING. (1) No person shall be 
taken into custody or detained as an alleged emergency patient 
for observation, diagnosis, evaluation, care or treatment of 
mental illness unless and until the court has ordered such 
apprehension and custody under the provisions outlined in 
section 66-329, Idaho Code; provided, however, that a person 
may be taken into custody by a peace officer and placed in a 
facility, or the person may be detained at a hospital at which 
the person presented or was brought to receive medical or 
mental health care, if the peace officer or a physician 
medical staff member of such hospital or a physician’s 
assistant or advanced practice registered nurse practicing in 
such hospital has reason to believe that the person is gravely 
disabled due to mental illness or the person’s continued 
liberty poses an imminent danger to that person or others, as 
evidenced by a threat of substantial physical harm; provided, 
under no circumstances shall the proposed patient be detained 
in a nonmedical unit used for the detention of individuals 
charged with or convicted of penal offenses. For purposes of 
this section, the term "peace officer" shall include state 
probation and parole officers exercising their authority to 
supervise probationers and parolees. Whenever a person is 
taken into custody or detained under this section without 
court order, the evidence supporting the claim of grave 
disability due to mental illness or imminent danger must be 
presented to a duly authorized court within twenty-four (24) 
hours from the time the individual was placed in custody or 
detained.

(2)  If the court finds the individual to be gravely 
disabled due to mental illness or imminently dangerous under 
subsection (1) of this section, the court shall issue a 
temporary custody order requiring the person to be held in a 
facility, and requiring an examination of the person by a 
designated examiner within twenty-four (24) hours of the entry 
of the order of the court. Under no circumstances shall the 
proposed patient be detained in a nonmedical unit used for the 
detention of individuals charged with or convicted of penal 
offenses.

(3)  Where an examination is required under subsection (2) 
of this section, the designated examiner shall make his 
findings and report to the court within twenty-four (24) hours 
of the examination.

(4)  If the designated examiner finds, in his examination 
under this section, that the person is mentally ill, and 
either is likely to injure himself or others or is gravely 
disabled due to mental illness, the prosecuting attorney shall 
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file, within twenty-four (24) hours of the examination of the 
person, a petition with the court requesting the patient’s 
detention pending commitment proceedings pursuant to the 
provisions of section 66-329, Idaho Code. Upon the receipt of 
such a petition, the court shall order his detention to await 
hearing which shall be within five (5) days (including 
Saturdays, Sundays and legal holidays) of the detention order. 
If no petition is filed within twenty-four (24) hours of the 
designated examiner’s examination of the person, the person 
shall be released from the facility.

(5)  Any person held in custody under the provisions of 
this section shall have the same protection and rights which 
are guaranteed to a person already committed to the department 
director. Upon taking a person into custody, notice shall be 
given to the person’s immediate relatives of the person’s 
physical whereabouts and the reasons for detaining or taking 
the person into custody.

(6)  Nothing in this section shall preclude a hospital from 
transferring a person who has been detained under this section 
to another facility that is willing to accept the transferred 
individual for purposes of observation, diagnosis, evaluation, 
care or treatment.
History:

[(66-326) 1976, ch. 365, sec. 1, p. 1200; am. and redesig. 
1981, ch. 114, sec. 19, p. 185; am. 1991, ch. 210, sec. 1, p. 
494; am. 1998, ch. 341, sec. 1, p. 1089; am. 2006, ch. 91, 
sec. 1, p. 265; am. 2006, ch. 214, sec. 5, p. 648.; am. 2013, 
ch. 293, sec. 2, p. 771.]
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